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HISTORY 
Today is Tuesday, Oct. 
20, the 294th day of 2020. 
There are 72 days left in 
the year.

Today’s Highlight in 
History: On Oct. 20, 1973, 
in the so-called “Saturday 
Night Massacre,” 
special Watergate 
prosecutor Archibald 
Cox was dismissed and 
Attorney General Elliot L. 
Richardson and Deputy 
Attorney General William B. 
Ruckelshaus resigned.

On this date:

•  In 1936, Helen Keller’s 
teacher, Anne Sullivan 
Macy, died in Forest 
Hills, N.Y., at age 70.

ONLINE NOW
Latest sports scores.

TO SUBSCRIBE
812-254-0480, ext. 310131

IN MEMORY
•  Gerrie Shafer
•  Ronald Like
•  Janis Honaker
•  Gordon Brinegar
Obituaries, Page A3 
To submit an obituary, 
visit obituaries.
washtimesherald.com. 

Today: Showers with a 
high of 67 and a low of 57.
Tomorrow: Mostly cloudy 
with a high of 76 and a low 
of 58
Full report, Page A6

WEATHER
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INDIANAPOLIS — The first Indi-
ana gubernatorial debate of the 2020 
election will now be a virtual-style 
event, the Indiana Debate Commis-
sion announced Monday.

The commission explained in a 
statement the new format is the first 
attempt of this kind in the group’s 
history. While the three candidates 
— incumbent Republican Gov. Eric 
Holcomb, Democrat Dr. Woody 
Myers and Libertarian Donald 
Rainwater — will still deliver their 
remarks in person at WFYI studios 
in Indianapolis Tuesday, they will 
not be in the same room. The moder-
ator will also be in a separate space.

The format for the second debate, 
scheduled for Oct. 27, has yet to be 
determined, but the commission said 
in a press release it will likely follow 
a similar format.

During a press conference Thurs-
day, Myers, a former Indiana state 
health commissioner, said he would 
ask the debate commission to space 
all candidates as far apart as possible 
during the event. He also asked that 
each candidate take a COVID-19 test 
and share the results publicly before 
participating.

The commission, a non-profit led 
by volunteers, clarified Monday it 
advised campaigns it cannot require 
candidates to be tested for COVID-19 
prior to the event. The commission 
explained the decision to take and 
post a test will be left to the candi-
dates and their campaign staff.

Other guidelines from the federal 
Centers for Disease Control & Pre-
vention will still be in place during 
Tuesday’s debate, as the commission 

First Indiana 
gubernatorial 
debate goes 

virtual

TIM PINKHAM 
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ODON – Protecting life was the 
order of the day Thursday night, 
whether the life of unborn babies or 
those living through the coronavi-
rus pandemic.

More than 300 people attended 
the 44th annual Right to Life 
banquet at the Simon J. Graber 
building. Initially started just for 
Daviess County, it has since grown 
to include Right to Life groups in 
Martin and Pike counties.

Over the years, this banquet has 

grown in size to more than 500 peo-
ple in attendance. However, to help 
prevent the spread of COVID-19, for 
months crowd sizes were limited by 
Gov. Eric Holcomb to 50% capacity. 
Earlier this month the governor 
ended the limitations.

Safety concerns were still prev-
alent at the banquet, as those 
attending were limited to four 
people per table, unless they were 
family members, said Daviess 
County Right to Life President Louis 
Kavanaugh Jr. He also said wearing 
face coverings was required, except 
when people were eating, and social 

distancing was practiced while 
going through the serving lines.

Everyone entering the building 
received a squirt of hand sanitizer 
and had their temperature taken.

U.S. Sen. Mike Braun (R-IN) was 
the guest speaker for the banquet. 
Normally, the senator would have 
mingled with the crowd before and 
during the event, but instead he 
was secluded in a side room until 
he spoke. Then he left the build-
ing without interacting with those 
attending.

Right to Life 
celebrates 44th banquet

LINDSAY OWENS 
TIMES HER ALD

ELNORA — The North Daviess 
School Board on Monday got a few 
updates on some of the renovations 
taking place at the junior-senior high.

Superintendent Jodi Berry said the 
recently approved bonds have been 
transferred to ONB and bills are start-
ing to be submitted. Temporary walls 
have been put up around the former 
pool area as well as the courtyard and 

demolition on those areas has already 
started.

“They started the demo down by the 
pool,” said Berry, adding a small mis-
hap during that demolition resulted in 
the loss of power at the junior-senior 
high twice. “We have our first con-
struction meeting next week and we 
will be talking about the calendar for 
construction. We will have these meet-
ings every two weeks.”

Berry said work paid for our of the 
2019 bonds is also drawing to a close.

“The tile work in the restrooms 
down by the superintendent’s office is 
about 90% done,” she said.

The furniture that was ordered 
months ago and was expected to be in 
sometime in August has still not made 
it to the school though. Berry said she 
spoke with supplier and much like 
everything else, COVID-19 has slowed 
its delivery down.

“It was on a barge in Tacoma, Wash-
ington, for weeks,” she said, adding it 
should be arriving soon at the school. 

“Luckily, we didn’t take the old furni-
ture out.”

Berry has also asked Graber Post, 
DC Metals and Promark to submit 
quotes so the board can have an idea 
on what it would cost to build a new 
and larger bus barn.

In other business, coaches have 
been set for the 2020-2021 basketball 
programs. Joe Riggins will lead the 
girls varsity team with Steve McNabb 

Work begins on new projects at ND

MIKE GRANT
TIMES HER ALD

The Daviess County Council has 
signed off on a pair of projects that 
will save money and make improve-
ments, but neither is tied directly to 
the county.

The council gave its blessing to a 
plan by the Daviess Community Hos-
pital to refinance a $20 million bond 
issued in 2011, and made arrange-
ments for the Bennington Levee 
Board to undertake up to $200,000 
in improvements and repairs.

The hospital bond calls for putting 
together a refinancing that will save 
money in the long run.

“We are just approving the refinanc-
ing, making sure the terms comply 

with our wishes not to extend any 
time or increase the principal,” said 
Daviess County Council President 
Kent Norris. “They are getting a bet-
ter interest rate. In the end they will 
be saving $1.5 million which is going 
to lower the county’s liability on those 
bonds. It makes perfect sense to follow 
through on that.”

The bonds are being paid off by the 
Daviess County Hospital. Currently 
they have an interest rate of 5.2%. The 
new rate is expected around 2%. The 
county is involved because it has acted 
basically as a co-signer for the bond 
issue. The bonds are due to be paid off 
in 2029.

The Bennington Levee project is one 
the county has been looking at for sev-
eral months. The levee board wants to 

bury some of the lines leading to the 
pumping station and put in new trans-
formers to replace those damaged by 
repeated lightning strikes.

“We need to get these modernized,” 
said Bennington Levee committee 
member Steve Myers. “We are ask-
ing the county to pay for the work, not 
to exceed $200,000 and then we will 
repay it.”

Council members understand the 
levee needs to be maintained. “This 
has been an ongoing struggle,” said 
Councilman Mike Sprinkle, who also 
sits on the levee board. “We have a dire 
need there. The sooner we get that rec-
tified the better.”

“That is very vital to the agricultural 
areas,” added Council President Kent 
Norris. “It is protecting around 10,000 

acres that would flood what is primar-
ily cropland once or twice a year.”

The Bennington levee has been an 
occasional trouble spot for the county. 
It has failed twice over the last 20 
years. The last time the county fronted 
the levee board $400,000 to fix it. 
That pay off is expected to be finished 
in 2024.

“The land owners are paying that 
bill,” said Norris. “The county is 
required by statute to help them with 
unforeseen expenses, and then it will 
be assessed to the land owners and 
paid back.”

Since that time, it has been certi-
fied by the Army Corps of Engineers. 
Norris says keeping it up to date and 

County clears way for hospital bonds and levee repair

ELECTION 2020
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Mary Jo Sellers was presented with one of the 2020 Community Service Awards by Right to Life 
President Louis Kavanaugh Jr. at the Right to Life Banquet on Thursday. Also receiving Awards were 
Chuck Wichman, Steve and Nancy Wichman and Steve Collison.
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The Daviess County Trea-
surer reminds taxpayers that 
the second installment of taxes 
is due by Tuesday, Nov. 10.

The treasurer’s office will be 
closed this week on Wednes-
day, Oct. 21, Thursday, Oct. 22, 
and Friday, Oct. 23 for moving 
into the new Daviess County 
Government Center. There 
will be no admittance to the 
offices and no phone calls will 
be answered during this time. 
We will reopen on Monday, 
Oct. 26, 2020, with normal 
business hours. We would like 
to encourage mailing your pay-
ments again this fall. The new 
mailing address is:

DAVIESS COUNTY 
TREASURER

Daviess County Govern-
ment Center

300 E. Hefron St.
Washington, IN 47501
There is also a drop-box 

available inside the east 
door ramp of the court 
house by security. Please 
place your check or money 
order and tax statement in 
an envelope. If using the 
mail or drop box and you 
would like a receipt mailed 
back to you, please include 
a self-addressed, stamped 
envelope.

Full or partial payments 
can be made at any time. Tax-
payers are urged to mail early 
because some mail deposited 
late on Nov. 10 might not be 
postmarked until the next 
day. The penalty is deter-
mined by the postmark on 
the envelope. Payments post-
marked or made in person 

after Nov. 10 will automati-
cally incur a penalty.

The office is open Monday 
through Friday from 8 a.m. 
until 4 p.m. The office will 
be open Saturday, Nov. 7, 
from 8 a.m. until noon for 
the convenience of the tax-
payers. The south side door 
of the government center will 
be opened.

Credit card payments can 
be made through www.gov-
techtaxpro.com or by calling 
844-678-1656. Payments 
can also be made by credit or 
debit card or e-check for the 
convenience of the taxpayer.

Please remember to bring 
your tax statements with you. 
For those with questions, call 
812-254-8677; voice mail is 
available after hours.

Property taxes due Nov. 10
Food box 
program in Elnora

Farmers to Families 
food box program will 
distribute mixed food 
boxes form 5:15 p.m. to 
7:30 p.m. or until quanti-
ties run out Tuesday, Oct. 
20, at the Daviess County 
Fairgrounds, 532 E. SR 57, 
Elnora. Participants are to 
enter of SR 57. Please do not 
arrive early. Pull up, pop 
truck and food boxes will be 
loaded.

DCH board 
will meet

Daviess Community 
Hospital board of trustees 
will meet in execu-
tive session at 8:30 a.m. 
Thursday. The open session 
will be at 9:30 a.m.

Park board 
plans meeting

The Washington Park 
and Recreation board will 
meet at 7 p.m. Wednesday 
in Council Chambers, 200 
Harned Ave. All interested 

citizens and patrons of any 
of the three parks, Eastside, 
Longfellow and South Park, 
are welcome to attend.

Martin County 
council will meet

The Martin County 
Council will hold a special 
meeting at 6 p.m. Thursday 
in the courthouse, 127 Main 
St., Shoals, to review the 
2021 budget.

United Way holding 
lunch fundraiser

The United Way will hold 
a baked potato lunch fun-
draiser Thursday, Oct. 29, 
from 11:30 a.m. to 1 p.m. 
Includes baked potato, 
BBQ, sour cream, broccoli, 
shredded cheese and butter. 
Dessert is included. Only 
$5 and all proceeds will 
go to the 2021 United Way 
Campaign.

Reserve your lunch by 
Oct. 23 by calling 812-254-
1881. Pick up is at Senior 
and Family Services, 211 
E. Main St., Washington. 
Delivery is available in the 
Washington city limits.

AREA BRIEFS

The Daviess County Health 
Department offices will be 
closed to the public Wednes-
day, Oct. 21 through Friday, 
Oct. 23, to relocate to its new 
offices at the new Government 
Center.

Every effort will be made to 
take phone calls and emails 
but you may experience tem-
porary interruptions to phone 
and internet services as they 
transition to the new facilities. 
If you do not reach them when 
calling, please try again. If you 
leave a voicemail or email for 
one of the departments please 
understand that there may be 
a delay in response during this 
time. Please be patient, they 
will return your communica-
tion as soon as possible.

Once they are relocated the 
phone numbers and email 
addresses will remain the 
same, however, the mailing 
address will be:

Daviess County Health 
Department

Daviess County Govern-
ment Center

300 East Hefron Street
Washington, Indiana 47501

DC Health 
Dept. moves 
this week

originally planned. This 
includes restricting WFYI 
production staff to essen-
tial personnel, hosting the 

debate without a live audi-
ence and requiring anyone 
on site to wear a mask except 
candidates and the modera-
tor during the broadcast.

The first debate will be 
broadcast 7 to 8 p.m. today 

on the debate commission’s 
website and on local televi-
sion stations.

TheStatehouseFile.com is 
a news website powered by 
Franklin College journalism 
students.

DEBATE
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certified is important.
“That area is part of a 

5,000 square mile water-
shed along the White River 
including Indianapolis,” said 
Norris. “So, we get inundated 
any time there are heavy 
rains up north.”

County officials say they 
anticipate the landowners to 
pay back the money when the 
current assessment runs out 
in 2024.

“Keeping this levee up is 
really important,” said Nor-
ris. “When it failed people 
didn’t realize how far reach-
ing the flooding could be. I 
don’t think any of the land 
owners will be having a 
problem paying to keep it 
maintained.”

In other business the 
council approved the salary 

ordinance for 2021. They 
also approved paying out the 
$500 bonus for all full-time 
employees on January 29.

The council approved the 
addition of an employee in 
the recorder’s office to help 
handle things while current 
recorder Jamie Chapman 
starts her training as county 
treasurer.

The council will also be 
paying $3,500 toward the 
Public Employees Retire-
ment Fund on behalf of 
county coroner Dr. Steven 
Cullen. The payment cor-
rects a long-overlooked 
problem in Cullen’s retire-
ment account.

And the council approved 
an additional appropriation 
of $104,000 for the purchase 
of a house at 309 E. Hefron 
St. that will come down to 
become part of the park-
ing lot for the new Daviess 
County Government Center.

LEVEE
CONTINUED FROM A1

Kavanaugh said the seclu-
sion was mandated by 
national Republican party 
officials, who want to prevent 
any more GOP senators from 
being infected with COVID-
19 prior to the Senate vote 
later this month to confirm 
Judge Amy Coney Barrett 
to the U.S. Supreme Court. 
Two Republican senators on 
the Judiciary Committee are 
already in self-quarantine 
after testing positive for the 
virus.

Senate rules require mem-
bers be present on the floor 
to participate in roll call 
votes, so that is why GOP 
officials are being so careful 
with Braun and every other 
senator. Republicans have a 
53-47 majority in the Senate, 
but two GOP members have 
already publicly stated they 
will not vote for a Supreme 
Count nominee before the 
Nov. 3 general election. That 
means Republicans only have 
one vote to spare, so for party 
leaders it is essential to keep 
everyone healthy.

“I need to be there to get 
Amy Coney Barrett across 
the finish line,” Braun said 
during his 15-minute speech. 
“I’m going to represent the 
values we all believe in.”

Braun, a business owner 
from Jasper, was elected to 
the Senate in 2018. He signed 

a term-limit pledge to serve 
no more than two terms (12 
years) and said he will stick 
to it.

“No Democrats will sup-
port any pro-life legislation,” 
Braun said. As an example, he 
cited a bill sponsored by Sen. 
Ben Sasse (R-Neb.), which 
would require babies born 
alive during an attempted 
abortion to receive the medi-
cal attention required to 
save their lives. He asked for 
unanimous consent for his 
bill, but Sen. Patty Murray 
(D-Wash.) objected.

Based on the healthcare 
plan he provides his own 
employees, Braun said he 
was sponsoring the Fair Care 
Act, which would guarantee 
insurance coverage for all 
pre-existing conditions.

“Nobody should go broke 
due to an accident or illness,” 
he said.

Every year an adoption 
family is recognized dur-
ing the banquet. This year it 
was the Clinton and Bridget 
Lawyer family. Although they 
already had three children – 
Brian, Mattie and Mackenzie 
– they agreed to adopt four 
siblings – Paige, Carter, Tyler 
and Ashton.

The four children moved 
in on Dec. 14, 2014, a week 
before a planned family 
Christmas trip to Branson, 
Missouri. On Dec. 23, Bridget 
Lawyer ended up in the hos-
pital with appendicitis. Due 
to complications, she was 

there for more than two 
weeks.

Clinton and Bridget Law-
yer credit their mothers, close 
friends and their community 
with providing much needed 
help during their time of cri-
sis.

The children were officially 
adopted Sept. 19, 2016.

Bridget Lawyer wrote their 
adoption story, which was 
printed in the Right to Life 
banquet book.

“As excited as we are that 
they are part of our family, 
I do have to say this was not 
God’s first choice for these 
kids,” she wrote. “His first 
choice was a loving home 
with their biological parents. 
I know their mother loved 
them and we are so glad 
she chose to have them as 
opposed to having an abor-
tion.”

At the beginning of the 
banquet, the colors were 
presented by the Wash-
ington High School Junior 
ROTC cadets. They were 
accompanied by four local 
law enforcement officers in 
uniform, including Daviess 
County Sheriff Gary Allison 
and Washington Police Chief 
Todd Church.

The pledge of allegiance 
was lead by Colin Craig, a 
Pike Central High School 
graduate and current fresh-
man at Western Kentucky 
University. The national 
anthem was sung by Jamie 
Moreland of Bicknell.

BANQUET
CONTINUED FROM A1

SPECIAL TO TH

If you rely on Supplemen-
tal Security Income (SSI) 
payments or Social Security 
Disability (SSDI) benefits 
and want to start working 
or return to work, we can 
help. A Plan for Achieving 
Self-Support (PASS) is a rule 
under SSI to help people with 
disabilities return to work. If 
you receive SSI or could qual-
ify for SSI after setting aside 
income or resources so you 
can pursue—or achieve—a 
work goal, you could benefit 
from a PASS.

How does a PASS help 
someone return to work?

• We base SSI eligibil-
ity and payment amounts 
on income and resources 
(things of value that the indi-
vidual owns).

• PASS lets a disabled indi-
vidual set aside money and 
things he or she owns to pay 
for items or services needed 
to achieve a specific work 
goal.

• The objective of the PASS 
is to help disabled individu-
als find employment that 
reduces or eliminates SSI or 
SSDI benefits.

You can read all about the 
PASS program at www.ssa.

gov/pubs/EN-05-11017.pdf.
The plan must be in writ-

ing, and Social Security 
must approve it beforehand. 
To start, contact your local 
Social Security office for 
an application (Form SSA-
545-BK) or you can access 
the form at www.ssa.gov/
forms/ssa-545.html.

There are many people 
who can help you write a 
PASS, including a Ticket 
to Work service provider, a 
vocational counselor, or a rel-
ative. Social Security’s Ticket 
to Work (Ticket) program 
supports career develop-
ment for SSDI beneficiaries 
and SSI recipients who want 
to work and progress toward 
financial independence. The 
Ticket program is free and 
voluntary. Please call the 
Ticket to Work Help Line at 
1-866-968-7842 or 1-866-
833-2967 (TTY) Monday 
through Friday, 8 a.m. to 
8 p.m. ET to learn more 
about the Ticket program.

Your job isn’t just a source 
of income — it can be a vehi-
cle to independence or a 
beginning to fulfilling your 
dreams. Let Social Security’s 
PASS help you achieve your 
goals.

Social Security can 
help with your plan for 
achieving self support
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The Clinton and Bridget Lawyer family was honored at the Right to Life Banquet on 
Thursday night as the 2020 Adoptive Family. The Lawyer’s adopted four children Paige, 
Carter, Tyler and Ashton to join their older children Brian, Mattie and Mackenzie.

assisting and Allison Win-
inger will head the junior 
varsity team.

Tina Byrer and Dave Zor-
man head the junior high 
team and Kelly Furguson 
and Marjorie Scalf will take 
over the elementary program. 
Abby Brown and Taylor 
Walker will be the FCPs. Vol-
unteers w i l l  be Junter 

Beuhler, Larynda Judy, Jack 
Townsend, Sarah Yoder, John 
Britton, Ashley Knepp, Adri-
anne Wagler, travis Yoder, 
Darren Graber, Brittany Mul-
lis and Brooke Wagler.

Brent Dalrymple contin-
ues to lead the boys varsity 
program with John Mokris 
serving as the assistant. 
Thomas Nugent will coach 
the JV team while Braydon 
Wesner will head the C team 
and Shom Berry will be a 
volunteer. Additional alumni 

volunteers may be added 
but will be approved by the 
board.

The junior high team will 
be coached by John Mul-
len, Colton Gregory, Chris 
Loheider and Randy Blevins. 
Elementary coaches will 
be Brandon Callison, Brian 
Wagler, and FCP Gary Gra-
ber. Additional volunteers 
for the elementary program 
will be brought to the board 
next month.

BOARD
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